MINUTES

COMMISSIONERS’ MEETING

SIXTH TAXING DISTRICT, City of Norwalk

November 12, 2014

Rowayton Community Center

8:00 p.m.

PRESENT:  Commissioners Tammy Langalis and John Igneri, District Treasurer John Verel, District Assistant Property Manager Jason O’Donnell, District Clerk Andrea Woodworth.

ABSENT:  Commissioner Mike Barbis, District Fire Marshal and Property Manager Ed

Carlson.

The November 12, 2014 meeting of the Sixth Taxing District Commissioners was called to order by Commission Chair Tammy Langalis at 8:15 p.m.  She welcomed those in attendance and introduced the Commission present.

OLD BUSINESS

Mrs. Langalis addressed the ongoing construction on Rowayton Avenue at the Rowayton 

Railroad Station.  She said that the anticipated finish of the work is still November 28.  She also announced that Rowayton Avenue would be closed to through traffic from 

November 17 - 21 during business hours.  Railroad commuters will be allowed to access

the railroad station.  It would be advisable for commuters to allow extra time to allow for

some delays.  Notices will be placed on the windshields of commuters’ cars about the 

closure.  This information will also be posted on the 6th Taxing District web site at 

rowayton6td.com and, hopefully, on the RCA web site.  We are all anxiously anticipating

the end of the disruption that has occurred at the railroad station.

NEW BUSINESS

Mrs. Langalis said that she had received a request from the Rowayton Gardeners to hang

a banner across Rowayton Avenue advertising their Christmas Market scheduled for 
December 6, 2014.  She said that Ed had heard of the plan and hadn’t said no.  Since

he was not in attendance, Mrs. Langalis gave permission to the Gardeners’.  Joe Warren,

the RCA representative at the meeting, recommended purchasing a banner that had the

holes for allowing wind to go through it.  He recalled a similar situation with a banner
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that didn’t have the holes.  It was blown down.  They were also given permission to place

a sign outside of the Rowayton Community Center.  

Mrs. Langalis noted that we would be discussing the storage space and meeting space in

the upstairs in months coming up.  We will be discussing this with those who already have space and have indicated an interest in maybe expanding space or retaining it.  

The Treasurer’s office is primed to move to the new space across the courtyard but is still waiting for the phone system to be put into place.

The Thanksgiving Day run, the Turkey Trot, is quickly approaching.  The primary benefactor of this year’s proceeds will be the Rowayton Historical Society.  If there is

extra money raised, Rowayton Gardeners and the Fire Department will share in the

proceeds.

REPORTS


Commissioners - none.

District Treasurer John Verel said that everything is pretty much on target budget wise.

He submitted the following narrative report:

Sixth Taxing District Treasurer’s Narrative Report

To Commissioners’ Meeting, November 12, 2014

Handouts to Commissioners:  (Please note that these are preliminary drafts and not final audited reports)

· Budget v Actual report as of October 31, 2014 for FY 14 - 15

· Treasurer’s Report of Bank Balances as of October 31, 2014

· Capital Funds Project Balances report

· Report of Bills Paid in October 2014

Comments on Reports:

· On the District Budget v Actual Report


Our expenses are at 43% of the budgeted expenses for FY 14 - 15

Events:
· We are preparing to move into the new space next week.
· We are also wrapping up the work on the audit. The Auditors will present their findings at the December Commissioners’ Meeting.
(Statistical reports will be attached at the end of the minutes)
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In the absence of Fire Marshal Ed Carlson, Commissioner John Igneri read the report

of the Fire Marshal which follows:

Type of Activity


#


# Man Hours
Blasting Permits


***



***

Blasting Site Inspections

***



***

Building Inspections 


2



3

Clerical (office) work





          22

Fire Marshal Conferences

***



***

Career Development Training

1



3

Investigation(s)


***



***

Meetings:  District Monthly

1



2


                  FCNHFMA

1



2

(Other)


Propane tank inspection
2



2

_______________________________________Total Man Hrs.    34

Remarks:  I will be attending the CTIAAI Conference on November 13

and 14 in Rocky Hill, CT

Property Manager Ed Carlson

November 2014

Community Center:



1.  The J-D Gator is up for sale if anyone knows someone interested.

2.  Atlas Fence has looked at adding dog park gates.  We are awaiting their


     estimate.

3.  A District wide calendar of events would be a big help in coordinating traffic


     issues, etc.


4.  Gault Energy is our new propane supplier.


5.  F & G is awaiting a permit from Norwalk DPW for the sewer connection job.

Bayley Beach:


1.  Tennis bathrooms and sprinkler line winterized by RK Irrigation.


2.  Red Nun buoy washed up again on beach.  Coast Guard has been 


     notified and they will remove it.

Pinkney Park:


1.  The lights and other equipment will be brought to the barn soon.


2.  Brown Tree Service has completed the trimming of trees in the park.
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District General:


1.  CL&P has replaced burned out streetlamps in various locations.

Cannon:


1.  All Seasons Marine once again covered the base prior to Halloween.


2.  I have removed ad signs at various times.  Most are from groups not


     aware of the restriction.

(Ass’t Property Manager Jason O’Donnell gave Ed’s report in his absence.  Jason said that there had been a couple of incidents this month where there was an overflow of

cars to be parked at the Community Center.  The Paddle Tennis wall is being built and should be done next week.  The Clerk was asked to write a Thank You letter to All Seasons Marine for shrink wrapping the cannon prior to Halloween).

Mrs. Langalis thanked Jason for putting the orange fencing around the recently seeded area in the Dog Park.  Unfortunately, the grass has died.  Joe Warren, 14 McKinley Street, said that Central Park has a center area covered with sand in various dog parks.  That seems to be popular with the dogs and dog owners.  Tammy asked if closing the park for a month in the fall would help.  Last year it was during the winter that all the grass was destroyed.  John Igneri asked if we could close off different sections at different times to give the grass a chance to recover.  Jason thought that the only way to solve

this problem would be with water sprinklers, grass seed and fertilizer at the proper time

and that probably is not going to happen.  It’s a very heavily used dog park.

Mrs. Langalis also noted that several signs at the RR station were destroyed by construction vehicles during the Rowayton Avenue construction.  The city is in the

process of replacing them.  There have been a few days when permit holders have

been turned away from the lot.  They haven’t been able to allow center lane parking

on the westbound side because the construction vehicles can’t get by the cars at the

end of the day.  Commuters may park on Arnold Lane during construction if they park

legally.  The police have said they will not ticket in this case.  If we can all be patient a bit longer, the construction will be over soon.  It was noted that the entrance to the driveway seems narrower although it is reported not to be.  The City will also be painting the speed bumps in the lot as they are hard to see.  Hopefully, the upcoming forecasted cold weather will not delay the paving of Rowayton Avenue.  It is reported that as long as it is 40 degrees F. during the day,  they can proceed with paving.  

Report of the District Clerk

November 12, 2014

Andrea Woodworth

1.  Dick Packer has set the dates of his soccer camps as June 22 -26, 2015 and 

June 29 - July 3, 2015.  He would like to again use the Moose Room and/or Courtyard for
his sign ups each Monday.  As usual, he would like to have the Grasshopper camp on the
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front lawn.  He also would like again to offer the 6th TD $5/Grasshopper camper for this

use.  (The Commissioners approved these dates and conditions).

2.  Five Mile River Nursery School has asked if it might be possible to have their auction fundraiser either in a tented Courtyard or at Pinkney Park under a tent.  They would expect 50 - 75 people.  They are hoping to be offered a reduced rate for the rental.  This would be on May 2, 2015.  That is the same day as the Gardeners’ Plant Sale which is held at the Potting Shed and environs from 9 a.m. - 12 noon.  I’ve asked the president and another active Gardener if they could foresee using the Moose Room and the Courtyard if the weather is inclement and they said that they would go with the Potting Shed venue rain or shine.  (The Commissioners approved this request.  They will decide on the

rental fee at a later time).

3.  I have had a request from Scott Craigue, Master of the Kempo Academy of Martial Arts.  I sent you a proposal from Master Craigue and have shown him the Underground Space.  He proposed to run 4 - 1 hr. classes on Mondays and Wednesdays in the Underground.  They would be scheduled from 4:30 - 8:30 p.m.  He would also want to have classes on Saturdays beginning at 8:30 a.m. and ending at 12:30 p.m.  He would consent to a short term trial lease with the $50/hr fee for rental of the space.  The only equipment he would envision leaving after classes would be puzzle-like soft mat flooring squares if a good place could be found for them.  Otherwise, they could be brought each time.  A couple of tables would need to be moved up toward the bookcases to provide the needed space for an anticipated 10 - 12 students per class.  Master Craigue provided a partial list of where they have taught in the past and a few landlord referrals for the Academy.  I sent you those by email as well.  (The Commissioners agreed to offer

a 3 month trial lease to Mr. Craigue and Kempo Academy at the agreed on 

rent of $50/hr).

4.  We have allowed a two student/one tutor to use the Board Room on Monday evenings if nothing else is scheduled.  They meet from 5:30 - 6:30 p.m.  We would find another venue for them if the Board Room is scheduled for that time frame.

5.  We have had four requests for rebate for RR permits so far this Fiscal Year.

6.  I received a letter from Chief Kulhawik in regards to the possibility of scheduling a Truck Check Point.  They are trying to schedule one but have so far run into conflicts.  He explained the “No Thru Truck” regulation saying the prohibition only applies to trucks that do not have business in Norwalk or originate in Norwalk.  Trucks that 
originate in Norwalk and use Route 136 to access I-95 in Darien would be in violation in Darien but not in Norwalk.  Chief Kulhawik is in touch with Chief Lovello of the Darien Police Department.  I’ve placed copies of this letter in your folders.  (Mrs. Langalis

said that she had sent an email Thank You to Chief Kulhawik for his response.

She mentioned trying to work through Terrie Wood to help ensure Darien’s
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cooperation in enforcing this important provision).

7.  I’ve also received a Discretionary Sponsorship Application submitted by the 
Rowayton Historical Society.  There is a copy of it in your folders.

8.  The Rowayton Parents Exchange would like to hold a pizza party on December 14,

a Sunday, from 11:00 a.m. - 12:30 p.m.  Since there is no staff on duty, I would be

willing to open for them.  (The Commissioners will allow this on this occasion).

9.  The Gardeners have asked permission to erect a tent in the Courtyard on Monday,

December 1 and remove it on Monday, December 8 to be used for their Christmas

Market.  If you give permission, I will write the letter that they need to show to 

the City that they have the support of the 6th Taxing District.  (Approved).

At the request of Mrs. Langalis, Mr. Igneri made a motion to approve the Minutes

of the October 8, 2014 Commissioners’ Meeting as submitted.  The motion was

seconded by Mrs. Langalis and the Minutes of the October 8, 2014 meeting were

approved as submitted.

Bunny Scott,  18 Drum Road, said that since new trees are being planted along

Highland Avenue to replace those that have died, she is hoping that weed whackers

will not be used around them as the cable can injure the tree by cutting into the bark.

Assistant Property Manager Jason O’Donnell assured here that hand weeding will

take place around the trees.  Mrs. Langalis thanked Bunny for her interest.

District Assistant Property Manager Jason O’Donnell said that the new doors for

the Potting Shed have been ordered.  Mrs. Langalis noted that she feels a new path

to the new office would be a good plan.  Jason said that they have looked into 

putting down small stones and slate pieces on top of it.  Tammy said that the intent

was that the office would be opened at designated times on a part time basis and

that fact be made public information.

The Nativity Pageant will be held in Pinkney Park this year due to the construction at

Rowayton School.  This is the 51st year for the pageant.  There will be a Christmas

tree sale in Pinkney Park on the Sunday after the Pageant. 
Commissioners John Igneri made a motion to adjourn the meeting which was seconded 

by Jason O’Donnell.  The November meeting of the 6th Taxing District Commissioners

was adjourned at 9:08 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Andrea Woodworth

Clerk, 6th Taxing District
